OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.03.16.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 1st March 2016 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
G Sansom, (Chairman), S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, R Saunders, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 1 member of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Resident was concerned about the congestion and parking at the High Street end of Reynes Drive because of the Royal Mail vans and staff vehicles.  He thanked Council for pursuing Royal Mail but was concerned that the yellow lines would move the parking further up Reynes Drive.  Chair noted that Council had asked Mr. Burt MP to pursue and had suggested to Royal Mail that they approach the Bedford Arms about parking on their land.  Council had received no reply from Royal Mail but Mr. Burt had taken up the matter.  Council agreed Clerk to write again to Mr. Burt and to ask Highways for any suggestions.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: 

	
	S Nicholas (personal) P Phillips (personal), M Taylor, J Walker (personal)

	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  None


	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 12th January 2016:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – blocked gullies in Church Lane reported to Bedford BC.  Bedford BC had advised that Dewlands to is in the provisional programme for carriageway resurfacing during 2017/2018 but footways in Bevery Close are currently not programmed for a specific year.  Clerk had contacted Bedford BC & Bromham PC about signs to try and prevent rat running once the bypass opened.   Bromham PC has decided to wait until the impact of the bypass is known before considering asking for any mitigation measures.  Bedford BC had advised that they will monitor traffic flows for 12 months after the bypass opens before considering what if any action is necessary in Oakley & Bromham. Councillors commented that signs had been installed in Renhold & Biddenham prior to roads opening and Clerk to request signs in Oakley and Box End.
	

	
	Willow Vale - Bedford BC had advised that address corrections have been made for Willow Vale properties to avoid confusion
	

	
	Christmas Tree – new tree had been planted 16.01.16.
	

	
	BT – 200 residents & 50 businesses were without telephone or internet during February.  Clerk had contacted Mr. Burt MP & services now reconnected. 
	

	
	Bank mandate – NatWest had failed to action written instructions to close residual savings account, transfer monies to current account and update mandate.  Clerk had lodged a formal complaint. 
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 12th January 2016: 
	Action

	
	None
	


	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There was 1 reported crime in December, a burglary in a building other than a dwelling and 2 in January, a burglary in a dwelling and criminal damage to a vehicle.  
Cllr. Phillips had attended the Operation Salcoats briefing 15.02.16.  The scheme aims to increase the number of Special Constables from 200 to 500 by 31.12.17. for a Special Parish Constabulary involved in speed enforcement, community engagement, farm/horse watch & school policing.  13 Special Constables would be based at Houghton Regis from 01.04.16. and it was hoped to base a team at Riseley by the end of 2017.  A pilot event was held at Maulden on 20.02.16. and Chair had put details in Spring Newsletter.  Cllr. Jones noted that the PCC was consulting about the use of drones by police.
	


	  8.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had confirmed that the camera scheme was on schedule to go live by 31.03.16.  Lovell Road & Church Lane cameras had been installed and Church Lane & one of the Lovell Road cameras had been connected.  The camera by the bridge had yet to be connected as UK Power Networks needed a gas engineer on site during the work.  The Pavenham Road light had yet to be changed and lights at the Church Lane cameras were different colours.  Clerk to ask Bedford BC to pursue.  Cllr. Olney noted that Bedford BC would not be funding further speed camera schemes but was making a case for Government monies for more cameras.  Chair noted that CIL monies could be used for speed reduction measures.

	Clerk
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	  9.
	New Village Entrance Signs:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney tabled designs selected by the working group and thanked Cllrs. Frampton & Jones for their input.   The drawings were of Lovell Homes, the Old School, the Bedford Arms & cottages, the pump, Church Lane bridges & the Church and group suggested that each sign had different pictures.  Clerk to forward copies of the drawings to sign makers for advice.
	Clerk


	10.
	Linch Furlong Parking Spaces:
	Action

	
	Clerk had advised residents that Council had been instructed by Bedford BC to prevent resident parking in the disabled spaces.  Resident had responded that previous owner of the property had parked there and he had been assured that the arrangement could continue.  Clerk had suggested to Bedford BC that they sell land to the resident for parking but Bedford BC was not prepared to do so and had instructed Council to incorporate the parking area back into Linch Furlong and fence it.  Cllr. Jones had suggested Bedford BC rent the land to the resident & Clerk had passed the suggestion to the Borough.  AKS Tuning had suggested sharing the parking spaces with the resident.  Bedford BC had advised the resident that the Parish Council had no say in the decision so he had requested an urgent meeting with the Borough.  In the meantime, Clerk to obtain fencing quotations.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Celebration for H M Queen’s 90th Birthday:
	Action

	
	In addition to litter picks, street parties were being held on 12.06.16.  Bedford BC required applications for road closures by 02.06.16.  Clerk to advertise on website & notice boards.  Cllr. Olney noted that the Church was holding a service and party and had suggested Council join them.  Clerk to check the date of the event, ascertain how Council would be involved, email details to councillors and publicise on the website & notice boards.
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) No Verge Parking Scheme
	

	
	Councillors had suggested areas in Church Lane, Station Road, Hunts Path, Dewlands & Reynes Drive.  As schemes were expensive and might just move the problem to another area, Council agreed to write to offending residents and remind residents in the Newsletter and on the website that verges cannot be mowed properly if vehicles are parked and the grass damaged.
	Clerk/

PP

	
	
	

	
	b) damage to fence at Riverside meadow
	Action

	
	Fence had been damaged by a vehicle 16.02.16.  Clerk had requested vehicle details from Highways as police will not release the information.  One quotation for £625 + VAT had been received to repair.  Awaiting further quotations.  Clerk to ask contractors to quote to repair the damaged section further along from the bridges as well.  Clerk noted that the insurance excess was £250 and Council agreed to make a claim.  
Cllr. Frampton noted that two life rings were in the river and Cllr. White volunteered to investigate.
	Clerk

PW

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedford BC – temporary closure of High Street (Reynes 
Drive to Church Lane) 07.03.16. – 11.03.16. for drainage works
	Action

	
	Details had been posted on website & advance warning signs erected by Bedford BC.
	

	
	
	

	
	d) Bedford BC – temporary closure of Station Road 03.04.16. for Oakley 20 race
	Action

	
	Noted
	

	
	
	

	
	Residents had requested yellow lines at the junction of Reynes Drive/Lincroft because of the danger from cars parked on the junction.  Council to discuss at May meeting.
	Clerk

	
	 
	


	13.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that Council Tax would rise by 3.99%, of which 2% was allocated for adult social care, in 2016/17.  She advised that rate bands were not being reviewed at present.  Land for 60,000 new dwellings had now been put forward in both Calls for Sites and 5 new settlements had been proposed in the latest round at Wyboston, Stewartby, Sharnbrook, Twinwood Business Park & Thurleigh.  The Mayor had set up a working group to consider whether to concentrate development in one or two large settlements or spread it through the rural area and Cllr. Olney was a member of the group.     The draft Housing & Planning Bill made reference to settlements and community hubs so one or two settlements might be acceptable.  Cllrs. Olney & Sansom to consider draft Bill for NDP Group.  The bypass link road was on course to open in April/May 2016.

	PO/GS


	
	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.03.16.
	3.

	14.
	Planning Applicationsand Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 12th January 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 15/02865/TPO – raise canopy & reduce height of 2 horse chestnuts by 2.3m at Oakland House, Westfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 07.01.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 15/02851/TPO – re-pollard & remove 3 limbs from willow at 3 Ruffs Furze


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 07.01.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 15/02792/FUL – erection of new porch & single storey rear extension at 45 High Street


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 27.01.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 15/03036/FUL – two storey rear extension at 13 Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 25.02.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 15/02993/FUL – formation of new vehicular access & driveway at 52 High Street



	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the proposed access is out of keeping with the historic character of the cottages and would necessitate removal of the hedge.  The hedges lining the principal roads in Oakley are important to maintain the rural nature of the village and the cottages already have parking at the rear of the properties.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 23.02.16. on the grounds that insufficient turning space would force vehicles to reverse onto the highway and access would be harmful to the visual amenity of the group of cottages.


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 12th January 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 15/03036/FUL – two storey rear extension at 13 Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 15/02993/FUL – formation of new vehicular access & driveway at 52 High Street



	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the proposed access is out of keeping with the historic character of the cottages and would necessitate removal of the hedge.  The hedges lining the principal roads in Oakley are important to maintain the rural nature of the village and the cottages already have parking at the rear of the properties.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 15/02976/FUL – erection of detached dwelling with new vehicular access (revised scheme) at 69 Church Lane



	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the overlooking windows will make the house more overbearing on neighbours in Ruffs Furze

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 16/00086/FUL – detached double garage to replace shed in front garden at Holly Lodge, Church Lane



	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the proposed garage is too far forward of the “building line” and should be consistent with the outbuildings of other properties in this part of Church Lane


	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 16/00030/FUL – extensions & alterations including roof extensions & balconies at Parklands, The Drive





	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	Residents were concerned that work had been ongoing for 12 months and contractors were blocking access to properties at the top of The Drive as there was no turning area for lorries.  Clerk to ask Planning Officer to investigate & Cllr. Olney to pursue.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 16/000145/FUL – two storey side extension & single storey rear extension at 30 Dewlands


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 16/00375/TPO – reduce 1 yew & fell 2 yews at The Laurels, Church Lane




	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	h) 16/00329/MAF – 4 classroom science block with link corridor, ancillary preparation areas & pupil WCs at Lincroft School, Station Road


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	Clerk noted that an appeal has been submitted against refusal of application 15/01771/FUL at 55 Church Lane
	

	
	
	

	15.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC 2015 Call for Sites





               
	

	
	Five further sites had been put forward in the 2015 Call for Sites, Westfield Lodge (residential), Town Farm (residential 15 – 25 houses), East of Station Road (residential 250 houses), Highfield Road (commercial), South of Highfield Road (parkway station in connection with new settlement at Twinwood Business Park).  Bedford BC was assessing the sites but was not accepting comments at present.  Clerk to add the link to the Call for Sites to the Oakley website -  http://www.bedford.gov.uk/environment_and_planning/planning_town_and_country/planning_policy__its_purpose/local_plan_2032/call_for_sites.aspx
Cllr. Olney commented that there was concern the commercial site might be become a warehouse/distribution site.  The questionnaire results were being analysed and would be published on the website, in the Post Office, Village Hall & churches.  The NDP Group was drafting policies for the Neighbourhood Plan.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Sharnbrook Academy – consultation on proposal to relocate Lincroft playing fields including 3G pitch



               
	Action

	
	Sharnbrook Academy was consulting on the establishment of a self-contained Academy Campus, incorporating new teaching and sports facilities including a 3G pitch. The sports facilities would be located on land directly opposite the school and might be offered for use by the public.  A new approach to the access to the school and car parking would also be created.  The Academy was proposing to acquire land (44,500 square metres) opposite the existing Campus & dispose of the existing playing field (46,700 square metres).  The Academy currently had 46,700 square metres of playing field land and following completion of the proposed land transaction, the Academy would have 54,800 square metres of playing field land, 10,300 square metres of which would be attributable to the new 3G pitch.  Details of the consultation had been put on notice boards & the website and emailed to those who attended the 3G pitch meeting.  Chair noted that it was a technical consultation to enable the Academy to dispose of the playing field.  Council was concerned that the number of playing pitches would be reduced and the parking, traffic & noise issues raised by residents had not been resolved and therefore agreed to object.  Cllr. Frampton noted that concern had been raised nationally about the safety of 3G pitches because of a potential carcinogenic effect of the rubber surfacing.  The large majority of responses to the NDP questionnaire did not want the Lincroft playing field developed so Council also agreed to write to Bedford BC suggesting that the playing field proposal could not be considered separately from the proposal for housing either side and advising that Council objected to the housing development because of traffic issues, the effect on the landscape & views and noise.  Cllrs. Olney & Sansom to draft a response.
	Clerk
PO/GS

	
	
	

	
	c) Meetings with developers 
	Action

	
	Several developers and/or their agents had requested to present the schemes put forward in the Call for Sites to Council.  Councillors agreed that they needed to know from Bedford BC the details of their Housing Strategy and how many houses would be allocated to Oakley before meeting with developers.  In the meantime, Council would only meet with Marcol/Bedfordia about the Twinwood Business Park proposal as this was outside the parish.
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Issues to be Reviewed by Overview and Scrutiny Committees
	Action

	
	Council agreed to ask the Committees to investigate how hospital and community health services were being integrated and how the services would be expanded in the light of new housing development and also how SEMLEP infrastructure discussions would impact on the Borough area.
	Clerk
Clerk


	17.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – Library Service consultation
	

	
	The mobile library was well used but the NDP questionnaire indicated it should be better advertised.  Council agreed to ask Bedford BC to publicise the service more.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Bedford BC – Network Conference 07.03.16.
	Action

	
	Conference had been cancelled by Bedford BC
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Grant Applications: none
	Action


	19.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 1st March 2016
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 29.02.16.
	£19,185.50

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 29.02.16.
	£105,975.05
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	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£140,000.00

	
	
	

	Received since previous meeting: 
	
	

	Power Academy of Dance
	Directory
	£25.00

	ORA
	Directory
	£25.00

	Motorcycle Club
	Directory
	£12.50

	EMC Design
	Directory
	£25.00

	Sundorne
	Directory
	£50.00

	JAP Sound
	Directory
	£50.00

	Woodworth
	Directory
	£25.00

	Kaye Optometrist
	Directory
	£25.00

	Ashely Builders
	Directory
	£25.00

	Whites Engineering
	Directory
	£50.00

	V C Property
	Directory
	£50.00

	Bedford BC
	Bottle Bank glass
	£547.94

	NatWest
	Interest
	£4.17

	
	Total
	£914.61

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	AFC Oakley
	S. 137 donation
	£540.00
	1223

	
	Warners of Bedford 
	Grass cutting January payment
	£665.50
	1224

	
	Wildman
	Emptying bottle bank 11.01.16. & 25.01.16.
	£122.40
	1225

	
	Copykatz
	Printing Directory
	£799.00
	1226

	
	Carpenter
	Delivering & planting new Christmas tree
	£80.00
	1227

	
	Bedford BC
	2015 election expenses
	£74.84
	1228

	
	Clerk - Mrs Paice
	Salary and expenses January
	£728.37
	1229

	
	Hobbs
	Bus shelter cleaning & litter collection January
	£205.87
	1230

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms January
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms February
	£153.83
	s/o


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners of Bedford 
	Grass cutting February payment
	£665.50
	1231

	
	Wildman
	Emptying bottle bank 22.12.15.
	£56.40
	1232

	
	Tree People
	Tree works at Ruffs Furze
	£240.00
	1233

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room Hire  23.02.16. & 01.03.16. 5hrs @ £6/ph
	£30.00
	1234

	
	Clerk - Mrs Paice
	Salary and expenses February
	£736.07
	1235

	
	Hobbs
	Bus shelter cleaning & litter collection February
	£206.07
	1236

	
	
	Total
	£5,457.68
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	The Directory had been circulated and Chair thanked Cllr. Fardon & her team for their work to produce it.  The printing had been sponsored once again by Old Road Securities and Clerk to thank them.
	Clerk


	
	b) External audit arrangements 01.04.17. onwards 
	Action

	
	Smaller Authorities Audit Appointments LTD (SAAA) had been selected to appoint external auditors.  Councils had to decide by 31.03.16. whether to remain in the scheme or opt out.  Opting out would require Council to appoint an independent audit panel to recommend who it should appoint as auditor.  Under the new scheme arrangements for 2017/18 and beyond will be the same as now except that the auditor will be appointed by SAAA.
Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. White that Council does not opt out of the SAAA scheme

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Revision to Financial Regulations
	Action

	
	Financial regulations had been revised to provide for the possibility of disciplinary action in the event of a breach of the regulations, more general application of the regulation concerning disclosable interests of cheque signatories & incorporation of requirements of Public Contracts Regulations 2015
Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Jones that revised Financial Regulations be adopted
Resolved
	Clerk
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	d) Review of bus shelter cleaner & litter picker wages
	Action

	
	Living wage of £7.20 would be introduced w.e.f. 01.04.16. therefore litter picker’s salary would need to be increased.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. White, seconded by Cllr. Olney that salary be increased to £286.97 per month for April to October and £241.92 per month for November to March 

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	Bus shelter cleaning wage was within the living wage but proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that it be increased to £33.00 per month w.e.f. 01.04.16.
Resolved

Chair reminded Council about the community litter pick on 06.03.16. and thanked the Post Office for providing chocolate eggs for the event at a discount.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20.
	Date of next Council meeting: 5th April 2016 – Annual Parish Meeting
	


